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King County



King County 2012 State Legislative Agenda
King County’s top state legislative priorities represent a commitment to meeting the most critical needs of its residents despite ongoing challenges. This agenda aims to protect essential functions ranging from health and human services to sustainable funding for local roads and transit. It reflects the County’s partnerships with our public employees and with state agencies, as well as our desire to make King County a thriving hub of economic development and job creation. These key policy objectives further support the county’s Strategic Plan and its focus on efficiency, partnerships, and customer service.
Health, Housing, and Human Services & Health Reform Implementation

King County believes in preserving the safety net of basic services for its residents. Funding for programs that are critical to maintaining a foundational level of support for our communities include those that provide maternity support, mental health, public and primary health care, substance abuse, family planning, domestic violence prevention, housing and services for low income and homeless persons, food assistance, and disability including developmental disability services. Cuts at the state level often compound those from the federal government, and that magnifying effect is appreciable. We support the implementation of health reform provisions that will strengthen access to quality health services to all residents, that will further integrate primary and behavioral health care services, and that will support provision of preventive services that address the underlying causes of health inequities.


Outcome:
(  Health & Human Services Budget Impacts Being Finalized This Week
HB 2319 is the next step toward implementing national health care reform (the Affordable Care Act) in Washington State. It contains reforms to ensure that Washington State will be ready to make health care more accessible, portable and affordable once the Affordable Care Act coverage provisions are implemented in January 2014. The Exchange, called the Evergreen Health Marketplace, is authorized to serve as a premium aggregator and to complete other duties necessary to begin open enrollment beginning October 2, 2013. The Exchange may charge and equitably apportion among carriers the administrative costs and expenses of the Exchange and must develop a methodology to ensure that the Exchange is self-sustaining. HB 2319 was signed into law by Governor Gregoire on March 23rd.

Resources for Transportation Needs – Funding, Tools & Flexibility for Transit & Roads

The Connecting Washington Task Force deliberations emphasize the need for statewide investments. New revenues and financing tools should prioritize new resources for preserving local and regional roads and bridges, sustainable funding sources for public transportation, and giving regions flexibility to make investments to suit their needs. King County supports additional direct state support for local and regional needs, as well as local revenue tools to augment the state’s direct investment. One specific tool was included as part of the Alaskan Way Viaduct three-party agreement from January 2009, stating that King County is to be granted revenue authority in order to provide additional permanent transit capacity in the corridor. In order for the project to succeed, the County must be granted that authority and must receive mitigation for construction impacts. Both directly distributed and competitive state and federal funds continue to be key resources for the County’s diverse transportation needs.


Outcome:

Two significant pieces of legislation were considered this session related to transportation revenue. The first was legislation that would have given cities and counties additional local revenue tools to fund transportation, SB 6582 and HB 2751. These bills would have allowed all city TBDs except Seattle and all county TBDs except King to increase the amount they may impose via a councilmatic vehicle fee up to $40 (currently $20). The bills would have permitted King County to impose up to 1% MVET with voter approval and would permit Pierce & Snohomish Counties to form an additional TBD, made up of mostly incorporated area, for transportation purposes, which could impose a 1% MVET if approved by voters.

Finally, the bills would also modify the existing county voter-approved gas tax authority, which is up to 10% of the state gas tax –3.75 cents is the current equivalent—to a .01, .02, or .03 gas tax authority. Though SB 6582 passed both the House and Senate during the regular session, the conference report was not adopted and the bill did not pass. The issue was also included as part of the governor’s special session proclamation, though the legislature would not bring the bills to the floor for consideration during the special session.

The second was legislation that increased a variety of fees for transportation purposes, HB 2660. The fees provide ongoing revenue for a range of transportation projects, and include:

· An increase in the fee for an abstract of a driving record, vehicle certificate of ownership, certain vehicle license plates, title transfer late penalties, and vehicle dealer licenses.

· Removal of the current expiration date of June 30, 2014 for the allowable fee for the vehicle documentary service of up to $150; makes permanent the up to $150 fee.

· Creation of a $100 annual license fee for electric vehicles.

· Establishment of the Public Transportation Grant Program Account to provide funding to transit authorities in the state for operations.

HB 2660 was signed into law by Governor Gregoire on March 23rd.

Consolidation of Special Districts’ Governance into County Government

The careful consolidation of the King County Ferry and Flood Control Zone Districts’ governance and oversight into the County could achieve considerable efficiencies and savings that could translate to greater deployed services. It is critical that the existing property tax authorities supporting the Districts each be maintained separate from the existing County’s general taxing authority, in order to preserve the resources necessary to support these critical public safety and transportation & mobility services for county residents without expanding the Districts’ current scope of authorization.


Outcome:

HB 2748 was prime-sponsored by Rep. Fitzgibbon (34th District). It was passed out of the House on February 10th by a vote of 83-13. It was heard in the Senate Committee on Government Operations and Tribal Relations & Elections on February 21st and moved on to Rules on February 22nd. 

It was on the Senate Order of Consideration on March 2nd but was not brought before the Senate for a vote before the alternative Senate budget was brought forward with a procedural motion, preventing consideration of all other bills. This bill died at the March 2nd Opposite House 5:00 pm cutoff as a result. Attempts to resurrect the bill in special session were also unsuccessful.

Independently Governed Non-profit or Private Entities & Public Agency Contracts

Public agencies contract with independently governed non-profit or private entities to provide many essential functions that serve our residents. These functions include human services, construction, and facility leases. The non-profit and private entities hire and manage employees to deliver these services. The recent State Supreme Court ruling in Dolan v. King County creates great ambiguity about what constitutes a public employee. A clarification is necessary so that public agencies can continue to contract for services and provide necessary fiscal oversight without uncertainty about past or future pension or other obligations.

Outcome:
HB 2771 was prime-sponsored by Rep. Pettigrew (37th District) and was passed out of the House on February 13th by a vote of 83-14. It was heard in Senate Ways & Means on February 22nd and was amended and voted out of the Senate Ways & Means Committee on March 27th. It passed the Senate on March 1st by a vote of 38-10. The House concurred in the Senate’s amendments, and Governor Gregoire signed HB 2771 into law on March 30th.

Preserve Existing Authority & Additional Local Revenue Options and Flexibility

Local governments need increased access to existing and new revenue tools in order to maintain and improve core services and quality of life in the face of decreasing support from the state and federal government. The County must both preserve its current revenue authority and gain additional flexibility within existing mechanisms. Financial partnerships between the State and local governments like the annexation sales tax credit, liquor profits and revenues, and streamlined sales tax mitigation payments are built on a mutual trust and provide critical flexible resources. Counties also seek new councilmatic and voter-approved revenue tools to accommodate additional demands shifted to the local level.


Outcome:
Several pieces of legislation were introduced this session that would have either given local governments enhanced local revenue tools or provided additional flexibility in meeting state requirements or containing major cost drivers. Those bills included HB 2801, HB 2641, HB 2728, SB 6372, and SB 6521. None of these bills passed the legislature in 2012. The state sales tax credit affecting potential and recent annexation areas was ultimately preserved in the final state operating budget. Though there had been proposals in the fall to reduce the credit, King County worked with its affected cities and others to protect the credit.

King County Aerospace Alliance

It is critical that the Boeing 737 MAX airplane and future generations of the 737 be built in Washington. King County’s civic, industry, and education leaders must assure the long-term vitality, growth, and global competitiveness of the aerospace industry –a major source of family-wage jobs for the County. Workforce training and government policies that allow aerospace companies, their suppliers, and their employees to thrive are imperative. The State is a critical partner in realizing our aerospace future.


Outcome:
HB 2156 by Rep. Kenney (46th District) directs the Center of Excellence, with input from an industry-led advisory board, to coordinate aerospace manufacturing training to meet demand for workers in WA and implement outcomes-based evaluation of results. It passed the House on February 13th by a vote of 94-3 and was heard in the Senate Committee on Higher Education & Workforce Development on February 21st. It was moved out of committee on the 22nd and was eventually passed by the Senate on March 1st by 48-0. The House concurred in Senate amendments on March 3rd, and Governor Gregoire signed it into law on March 19th.
SB 5982 by Sen. Kastama (25th District) creates a Center for Aerospace Technology Innovation at UW and WSU to advance research on new technologies for products in aviation, aerospace and defense; also invests $1.5 M in start-up funds to form the Center and help the universities and industry to recruit support. Companies will provide additional support on a project basis where appropriate. SB 5982 passed the Senate on February 11th by a vote of 44-0. It was heard in the House Committee on Higher Education on February 16th and moved out of committee on the 20th. It was then heard in House Ways & Means on February 24th and moved out of committee and on to Rules on February 25th. It was passed by the House on March 1st by 95-1. The House concurred in the Senate amendments on March 3rd, and Governor Gregoire signed it into law on March 30th.
SB 5983 by Sen. Hobbs (44th District) would have extended an existing aerospace credit to July 1, 2034. The current B&O tax credit is equal to 1.5% of aerospace product development costs, including research, design and engineering activities performed in WA. SB 5983 died at the February 7th cutoff.

Operating Budget Component: The final state operating budget provisos that $7.6 M be allocated within existing resources for additional engineering and computer science slots at the UW and WSU. This proposal will expand capacity at the UW and WSU to graduate 775 more engineering students. 

Policy Reforms and Resources for Gang Violence Prevention & Intervention

Keeping the public safe is a top priority for King County, and the proliferation of gang activity is a threat to public safety. King County recently invested $1.4 million to enhance gang intervention and prevention efforts, but, because gang activity crosses county boundaries, King County cannot address this challenge alone. We support full funding of state investments in youth violence prevention and intervention programs, which have been proven to redirect youth away from becoming involved in gangs. While we support reforming the law related to firearm possession by juveniles to allow for escalating penalties for those who have a record of unlawful possession charges, we must simultaneously provide holistic prevention and intervention strategies to these youth and their families, to provide the opportunity to turn their lives around. Despite the budget challenges facing the state, programs that foster safe environments for our kids should be preserved. Following established best practices, only a comprehensive, balanced approach of prevention, intervention, suppression, and reentry will accomplish this goal.


Outcome:
Several pieces of legislation were introduced this session related to gang intervention and prevention. Those bills included HB 2535 and HB 1775, which were enacted into law, and HB 2603, HB 2594, and HB 2432, which were not.

HB 2535 by Rep. Ladenburg (29th District) may be of interest to King County. It allows counties to create juvenile gang courts. These courts would be designed to achieve a reduction in gang-related offenses among juvenile offenders by increasing their likelihood for successful rehabilitation through early, continuous, and judicially supervised and integrated evidence-based services proven to reduce juvenile recidivism and gang involvement or through the use of research-based or promising practices identified by the Washington State Partnership Council on Juvenile Justice. HB 2535 was signed into law on March 29th.

Allow the King County Assessor to Apply a Fee for Commercial Appeals Costs
Appeals of commercial property tax assessments, because they are more involved than a typical residential appeal, include additional costs that are currently not covered by the existing appeals system. The County seeks new policy that would allow county assessors to collect a Commercial Appeals Fee, which would help cover the additional costs of commercial appeals.


Outcome:
Late in 2011, another key King County Assessor bill emerged in addition to the desire to allow county assessors to collect a Commercial Appeals Fee to help cover the additional costs of commercial appeals. Because of resource constraints, the commercial appeals fee bill was not pursued aggressively in 2012. Instead, the County focused on HB 2149.

HB 2149 by Rep. Eddy (48th District) allows counties to implement temporary one-time-only property tax amnesty programs for commercial accounts, with back taxes due to the county by September 2012. This proposal could generate significant revenue for both the state and the county. It was added to WSAC’s legislative agenda in December. HB 2149 passed the House on February 9th by a vote of 92-1. It passed the Senate on March 8th by a vote of 49-0. HB 2149 was signed into law on March 20th.

Secure Medicine Return

Unused and unwanted medicines present a serious concern due to poisonings, abuse, illegal diversion, and environmental impacts, and also place an undue burden on law enforcement. The County supports legislation that would direct pharmaceutical companies that sell their products in Washington to develop, fund, and implement a statewide take-back program for unwanted, unused, or left-over medicines from residential sources.  


Outcome:
This legislation would have established the Medicine Return Association, which would finance and operate a product stewardship program for the collection, transportation, and disposal of unwanted drugs. Sen. Adam Kline (37th District) was the prime sponsor. SB 5234 was placed on second reading by the Rules Committee but died at the February 14th House of Origin cutoff.

Allow Local Governments to Pre-Fund Future PERS Share into the DRS Pool

The State Actuary projects that employer contribution rates for the Public Employee Retirement System (PERS) will increase over time to address the unfunded liability. Because interest rates on local government investment pools generate very little interest growth in these funds, local governments should have the option to “pre-fund” future retirement contributions by contributing an amount above their current requirements into the State’s Department of Retirement Services investment pool, where it could yield much higher returns.


Outcome:
Because of resource constraints, no legislation was introduced in the 2012 session.

Preserve and Strengthen the Regional Mobility Grant Program

The Regional Mobility Grant program has proven to be a strong competitive grant process for many agencies and local governments, helping to finance capital projects like park-and-ride lots and HOV lanes, and operating programs like new service in interjurisdictional corridors. It is important that the criteria for the program be reaffirmed or updated to assure that the program can continue to thrive and that agencies can compete through an open and reliable process, making the best use of public dollars.


Outcome:
This issue did not arise in the 2012 state legislative session. 
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